Idaho State Planning Council on Mental Health

Owyhee Hotel, Boise

January 13 & 14, 2009
Attendance:  Stan Calder, Aleta Rigg, Cynthia Clapper, Shirley Clark, Ross Edmunds, Martha Ekhoff, Pat Guidry, Chuck Halligan, Gary Hamilton, Bill Harger, Linda Hatzenbuehler, Mike Hinman, Pam Hirsch, Rick Huber, Linda Johann, Barb Kauffman, Lisa Koltes, Christina Lymberopoulos, Jamie Teeter, Rose Marie Tiffany, Scott Tiffany, Lynne Whiting, Julie Williams, Teresa Wolf, Corinna Stiles, Kathie Garrett, Mary Perrien, , Kathleen Allyn, Rep. Sharon Block, Robert Bishop, Kim Toryanski, Courtney Lester-Santillan, Linda Johann, Michael Stayner, Scott Tiffany
Guests:    Ann Kirkwood, Jan Carpenter, Pam Catt-Oliason, Senator Joe Stegner
Excused:  Angela Hicks, Brent Moss, Mary Perrien, Cynthia McCurdy, John Hill, Barbara Hill-Harkins
Absent:  
Officers and Executive Committee:  Chair: Teresa Wolf   Vice-Chair: Pam Hirsch  
Executive Committee: Linda Hatzenbuehler, Stan Calder, Rick Huber, Lynne Whiting
Membership/By-Laws Chair: Pam Hirsch
Transformation/Housing Chair:  Rick Huber  
Advocacy/Education Chair:  Stan Calder  
Children’s Committee Chair:  Lynne Whiting

Legislative Chair:  Linda Hatzenbuehler
	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Welcome

Introductions
Review of Agenda 

Approval of Minutes 

Teresa Wolf
	- Teresa Wolf welcomed the Council and introduced our 2 newest members Robert Bishop and Kim Toryanski.  
Kathleen Allyn introduced the new chair Teresa Wolf and vice-chair Pam Hirsch and thanked Linda Hatzenbuehler for her invaluable service for the last 2 years.
- Mike Hinman made a motion to approve the August 2008 minutes with corrections and was seconded by Christina Lymberopoulos.  APPROVED.
	Minutes approved.

	Legislative Breakfast Committee Overview

Corinna Stiles
	A quick review of the agenda for the breakfast and then instruction on filling out the cards to be hand carried to Legislation.  
	

	Mission & Direction

Communication Plan

Teresa Wolf
	Teresa discussed how she would like to see the SPCMH 1. Share information, 2. better communication plan, 3. show our accomplishments through the committee work.  Expectation of Council Members:  Report our activities back to your areas.  We need reports from members on Regional needs, concerns and achievements so this council is well informed.  Develop a communication plan.  As you break into the groups please think about each of the following:  1. Serving as an advocate. 2. Advise & provide guidance, 3. Monitor & evaluate, 4. ensure access, 5. Serve as a vehicle for policy & program development, 6. Report on achievement and system impact.
	Information packets were handed out to the committee chairs to help guide them.

	Committee Reports

	Membership/By-laws Committee report: Provided by Pam Hirsch.

All regions are currently represented.  Multiple affiliations needed/acknowledged – poll for new members.  Publish dual expertise for membership.  Update membership list affiliations to help recognize all affiliations.  Absences – call in excuse, report on 1st day.  Fidelity to by-laws.  Monitor about Mid year of expiring terms.
Education/Advocacy report: Provided by Stan Calder.  Need a contact person for each Regional board Council.  Education of council key issues.  April meeting a 30 minute education presentation will be given by Stan.  Would like to see every April have a 30 minute education presentation given.
Legislative report:  Provided by Linda Hatzenbuehler.
Would like someone to monitor Legislative rule changes on Mental Health.  Kathie Garrett is now doing this and will include the SPC members via e-mail.  Also wanted to inform that Pete Snyder from Region 7 has a once a month tele-conference call to discuss issue in their area.
Transformation/Housing report: Provided by Rick Huber.

Community – Connection – treatment to occur in the community not an institution.

Grassroots – non-professional, professional

Education – to the general public.

Over lapping themes presented in:  President’s New Freedom Commission, Idaho’s Transformation Workgroup, and the WICHE report.  Would like everyone to become familiar with them.

Strategy – Communication Video Conferencing, Conference Calls – 3-ways.
Children’s Mental Health report: Provided by Lynne Whiting.
Possible change to By-laws to setup a policy for electronic voting for issues that come up between meetings.  ie. Support (or) opposition to proposed legislation changes.  * Track legislation regarding children’s issues and distribute same.
Teresa Wolf asked for a draft to the by-laws given to the council tomorrow.  Lynne Whiting and Christina Lymberopoulos said they would draft a proposal for the by-laws.

Suicide Prevention Council Report: Provided by Kathie Garrett.
Kathie Garrett handed out a report on the Idaho Council on Suicide Prevention and spoke about the highlights in the plan.
	

	WICHE Report
Senator Joe Stegner
	Senator Stegner handed out the Implementation Plan from WICHE (Western Interstate Conference for Higher Education).  This was contracted through Legislation for a report on Mental Health Services in the state of Idaho.  He’s hoping to move forward with this report if money can be moved around so they can do a study on this recommendation from WICHE.  
	

	Reorganization of Children’s Mental Health Councils
	Chuck Halligan presented the Proposed Legislative changes to the Regional Boards Membership Idaho Code 39-3130 and 39-3132.  Mike Hinman made a motion to support these proposed changes – Christina Lymberopoulos seconded.  PASSED  
	

	Regional Representative Reports
	Region 1 – Linda Johann reported their board was reorganizing their by-laws at this time.
Region 2 – Barbara Kauffman said their board decided not to expand at this time.  That the Family of Federation is now charged with the over site of children in this region.

Region 3 – Lisa Koltes reported their meeting was held on 12/10/08 and that the children’s mental health council did attend their meeting.  The chair is stepping down and several positions are open at this time.  She did not know if the children’s MH council was going to join the regional board or if they were going to be a sub-committee to the regional MH board.
Region 4 – Courtney Lester-Santillan reported that she needed to clarify the issues to the MH Board and the Children’s Councils are no longer and that representation for them needs to be on this board.

Region 5 – Shirley Clark reported that Children’s Mental Health Councils had been invited and had not yet attended any meetings.

Region 6 – Mike Stayner reported The Children’s Council has always been very active in their Region.
Region 7 – Mike Hinman reports that a subcommittee has been formed and co-chairs Cynthia McCurdy and Jessica Duersch have been attending all the meetings.
	

	Agency Reports

	Peer to Peer Program – is a program that is established by NAMI.  It is a 9 week scripted program and taught by peer mentors.  Martha Ekhoff reported that 5 classes were held in the last year.
State Planning Council website need to make sure all reports are available to the public including the membership list

ISSH Project update give by Scott Tiffany is that the project is indefinitely on hold due to budget.

Peer Specialist – Martha Ekhoff.  She is one of two certified Peer Specialists in Idaho.  A Peer Specialist comes into the group with knowledge of how their recovery worked and they will help the consumer.  Peer Specialist are seen across the United States as transformation activities.  Mountain States is training the Peer Specialist so that one part-time Peer Specialist will be assigned to each regional ACT team.  Eventually they are hoping to see Peer Specialist’s spread to the private sector.
Budget Holdback for the Division & State Planning Council Budget – Scott Tiffany.  Children – reduced residential treatment costs and school mental health contracts have been decreased.  Adult – reduced our ability with PSR contracts, reduced prescriber hours, some prescibers have graciously volunteer to reduce their hourly rate to allow us to continue to use their services.  We are faced with holding positions open, Franklin house will be closed, some payee contracts have be eliminated, each state employee has to take 24 hours of furlough time and we have reduced travel by 50%.  State Planning Council has come very close to spending this year’s budget of $20,000.  At April’s meeting I would like to suggest you use our new video conferencing equipment.  You can connect up to 4 areas and the others could call in conference call as a way of staying within budget.
PSR – Pat Guidry.  She handed out ”2009 Medicaid Budget Holdbacks Frequently Asked Questions”.  She also discussed the MH Medicaid reform docket 1603.09.08.03 and 1603.10.08.03.  Pat reported that children can always obtain medically necessary services despite service limitations because of the Early Periodic Screening & Treatment (EPSDT) benefit.  Medicaid claims data was researched to arrive at the new service limits. An average of 4 hours of PSR per week was being used by the participants requesting those services. Less than 4% of everyone getting PSR will be affected by the new service limits.  The holdbacks are effecting changes in DHW “across the board” not just PSR services.  The CAFAS eligibility score has been lowered to allow more children with SED to be served.  The Partial Care benefit reduction from 36 – 12 hours is supported by research that revealed participants in Partial Care who are reportedly SED and SMI were not accessing other professional services that should be used in conjunction with Partial Care when a participant’s needs are so intense that they require Partial Care.  Services that were not included in the holdback are psychotherapy and any of the services that can be delivered via telehealth.  Linda Johann made a motion that the State Planning Council endorse these dockets and Bill Harger seconded.  It was PASSED, 3 – no’s and 1 – abstained. Medicaid will be tracking the cases of participants who are impacted by the new service limitations.

Block Grant – Cynthia Clapper handed out a data report on the Adult NOMS & URS for the block grant.

Ross Edmunds also handed out data on the NOMS & URS for Children.  Ross wanted everyone to know that the LOVE & LIMITS program now has one team in each region in the state.
Jamie Teeter – reported on the 2nd quarter FY09 for adult mental health data.
Handed out the State of Idaho Neighborhood Stabilization Program sheet with some information for the whole document go to the web site – www.ihfa.org and click on NSP Substantial Amendment Plan for the complete document.
	

	Certificates

	Certificates of appreciation were given to Linda Hatzenbuehler, Mike Hinman, Shirley Clark, Linda Johann and Christina Lymberopoulos.
	

	
	Kathie Garrett reports that Legislators took their yearly tour of the corrections facilities and they showed them the ground breaking for the new MH facility which is in a little valley on the grounds of corrections.  They said it was easier to put there because of access to water lines and electrical.
Pat Guidry reported that effective July 1, 2008 substance abuse treatment is a Medicaid benefit.  This means that for every dollar spent on this service for Medicaid participants the federal government will cover 70 cents.  Medicaid participants can access this service through the existing network of substance abuse providers that is administered through the Division of Behavioral Health and managed by Business Psychology Associates (BPA).
Legislative Breakfast – there were 28 legislators in attendance.  Teresa Wolf will send thank you notes to the Legislators that attended and also the individuals that did the displays for the breakfast.

The State Planning Council on Mental Health needs to be scheduled before the end of March to present before the Senate and House.  A call was made and Senator Sharon Block told Aleta that she would make it happen.  No schedule at this time.

Some suggestions for topics to be presented:  What the Block Grant is; housing and recovery – grants; the WICHE report; Goals to strength our Regional Boards and give them some solutions.  Corinna Stiles has volunteered to present this report before the House & Senate. 

Electronic voting – Lynne & Christina – if the council wants to do this the By-Laws will need to be changed.  They will work with Pam & Shirley.
	

	Next Meetings:
	Video Conference – 3/20/09 – 9-12PM Pacific Time, 10-1PM Mountain Time.  Locations:  Westgate, Lewiston, Idaho Falls, and Pocatello.
Video Conference – 5/4/09 – 1-4PM Pacific Time, 2-5PM Mountain Time.  Locations:  Westgate, Lewiston, Idaho Falls, and Twin Falls.

The State Planning council would like everyone to send any reports or documents to be shared at the next meeting at least 2 weeks prior to the meeting so people have time to review and be ready to participate.
August 4-5, 2009 – Location not available at this time.
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